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Landmark/District: Fort DuPont Ice Arena Replacement (  ) Agenda 

Address: 3779 Ely Place, SE  (x) Consent Calendar 

Meeting Date: January 22, 2015 (x) Alteration 

Case Number: 15-136 (x) New Construction 

Staff Reviewer:  Andrew Lewis (x) Demolition 

  (x) Conceptual Design 

                

 

The District Department of General Services, in partnership with Quinn Evans Architects, 

proposes to replace the existing ice arena at Fort DuPont with a new structure that will 

provide space for two ice rinks and a variety of support functions.  The new arena will be 

constructed on the site of the existing building and will fall within the boundaries of the 

landmarked Fort DuPont Park/Fort Circle Parks Historic District.  However, the proposed site 

is far removed from the remnants of the Fort DuPont Civil War earthworks, was transferred 

from the NPS to the District of Columbia specifically for recreational purposes, and was 

recently improved by the construction of an HPRB-approved Youth Baseball Academy.  The 

existing ice arena, which was completed in 1976 and no longer meets program needs, was 

evaluated and determined to be ineligible for listing in the National Register of Historic 

Places and the DC Inventory of Historic Sites.   

 

Consultation with the staff archaeologist was carried out to determine if archaeological survey 

was necessary.  The results of historical map research, GIS cut-and-fill analysis and 

geoarchaeological assessments indicate that the site was severely impacted by the 

construction of the current facility and that there is little possibility for the project to have 

direct effects on archaeological resources.  

 

Fort DuPont Park/Fort Circle Parks/John Phillip Sousa Middle School  

 

Fort DuPont was constructed in 1862 to provide protection to the District of Columbia during 

the Civil War.  In 1912, the federal government retained Fort DuPont and some of the 

surrounding land to establish a park and to create the “Fort Drive” that was recommended by 

the McMillan Plan to connect all of the Civil War forts that surround the city.  Together, the 

individual forts and the land purchased to complete the proposed, but never completed Fort 

Drive, comprise the Fort Circle Parks Historic District.   

 

Another important historic property, the John Phillip Sousa Middle School, is located across 

the street and just to the west of the proposed site.  In addition to being listed in the DC 

Inventory of Historic Sites and the National Register of Historic Places, the school is a 

designated National Historic Landmark because of its association with the desegregation of 

public schools and the civil rights movement.  However, the school was constructed in 1950 

and is not particularly noteworthy from an architectural standpoint. 



 

 

Proposed New Construction  
 

As can be seen from the renderings in the information packets, the proposed new construction 

will consist primarily of a two, rectilinear buildings oriented perpendicular to each other and 

connected by support spaces in between.  One of the ice rinks and related support facilities 

will be constructed more or less within the footprint of the existing ice rink while the second, 

perpendicular structure will be elevated on piers to retain the parking that is currently 

provided on the existing lot.  The primary entrance to the new arena will be situated at the 

northern intersection of the two structures and denoted by a two-story, glazed atrium with 

office spaces that project forward of the overall mass.  Metal panels and glazing will be used 

to enclose the facility.  

 

Evaluation 
 

The proposed design scheme is generally in keeping with the recently constructed Youth 

Baseball Academy which was approved by the HPRB in 2012.  And as previously indicated, 

the project site has long been used for recreational purposes and is far removed from the 

remnants of the Fort DuPont Civil War fortifications.  In fact, the fort is nearly one mile away 

and buffered by dense trees and vegetation that eliminate the potential for direct and indirect 

effects on any resources associated with the Civil War Defenses of Washington or any other 

historic properties located within Fort DuPont Park.   Likewise, the proposal is compatible 

with the John Phillips Sousa School which is primarily significant for its association with the 

desegregation of public schools rather than for its architectural character.    Finally, the 

existing ice arena is not historically significant and no archaeological resources are likely to 

be affected by implementation of the project.  

 

Recommendation 

 

Staff recommends that the Board approve the conceptual design for the proposed ice arena as 

consistent with the purposes of the preservation act and delegate any remaining review details 

to staff.  

 


